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37 CFR Ch. I (7–1–10 Edition) § 2.121 

§ 2.121 Assignment of times for taking 
testimony. 

(a) The Trademark Trial and Appeal 
Board will issue a trial order setting a 
deadline for each party’s required pre-
trial disclosures and assigning to each 
party its time for taking testimony. No 
testimony shall be taken except during 
the times assigned, unless by stipula-
tion of the parties approved by the 
Board, or upon motion granted by the 
Board, or by order of the Board. The 
deadlines for pretrial disclosures and 
the testimony periods may be resched-
uled by stipulation of the parties ap-
proved by the Board, or upon motion 
granted by the Board, or by order of 
the Board. If a motion to reschedule 
any pretrial disclosure deadline and/or 
testimony period is denied, the pretrial 
disclosure deadline or testimony period 
and any subsequent remaining periods 
may remain as set. The resetting of the 
closing date for discovery will result in 
the rescheduling of pretrial disclosure 
deadlines and testimony periods with-
out action by any party. 

(b)(1) The Trademark Trial and Ap-
peal Board will schedule a testimony 
period for the plaintiff to present its 
case in chief, a testimony period for 
the defendant to present its case and to 
meet the case of the plaintiff, and a 
testimony period for the plaintiff to 
present evidence in rebuttal. 

(2) When there is a counterclaim, or 
when proceedings have been consoli-
dated and one party is in the position 
of plaintiff in one of the involved pro-
ceedings and in the position of defend-
ant in another of the involved pro-
ceedings, or when there is an inter-
ference or a concurrent use registra-
tion proceeding involving more than 
two parties, the Board will schedule 
testimony periods so that each party in 
the position of plaintiff will have a pe-
riod for presenting its case in chief 
against each party in the position of 
defendant, each party in the position of 
defendant will have a period for pre-
senting its case and meeting the case 
of each plaintiff, and each party in the 
position of plaintiff will have a period 
for presenting evidence in rebuttal. 

(c) A testimony period which is sole-
ly for rebuttal will be set for fifteen 
days. All other testimony periods will 
be set for thirty days. The periods may 

be extended by stipulation of the par-
ties approved by the Trademark Trial 
and Appeal Board, or upon motion 
granted by the Board, or by order of 
the Board. If a motion for an extension 
is denied, the testimony periods may 
remain as set. 

(d) When parties stipulate to the re-
scheduling of a deadline for pretrial 
disclosures and subsequent testimony 
periods or to the rescheduling of the 
closing date for discovery and the re-
scheduling of subsequent deadlines for 
pretrial disclosures and testimony peri-
ods, a stipulation presented in the form 
used in a trial order, signed by the par-
ties, or a motion in said form signed by 
one party and including a statement 
that every other party has agreed 
thereto, shall be submitted to the 
Board. 

(e) A party need not disclose, prior to 
its testimony period, any notices of re-
liance it intends to file during its testi-
mony period. However, no later than 
fifteen days prior to the opening of 
each testimony period, or on such al-
ternate schedule as may be provided by 
order of the Board, the party scheduled 
to present evidence must disclose the 
name and, if not previously provided, 
the telephone number and address of 
each witness from whom it intends to 
take testimony, or may take testi-
mony if the need arises, general identi-
fying information about the witness, 
such as relationship to any party, in-
cluding job title if employed by a 
party, or, if neither a party nor related 
to a party, occupation and job title, a 
general summary or list of subjects on 
which the witness is expected to tes-
tify, and a general summary or list of 
the types of documents and things 
which may be introduced as exhibits 
during the testimony of the witness. 
Pretrial disclosure of a witness under 
this subsection does not substitute for 
issuance of a proper notice of examina-
tion under § 2.123(c) or § 2.124(b). If a 
party does not plan to take testimony 
from any witnesses, it must so state in 
its pretrial disclosure. When a party 
fails to make required pretrial disclo-
sures, any adverse party or parties may 
have remedy by way of a motion to the 
Board to delay or reset any subsequent 
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U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, Commerce § 2.122 

pretrial disclosure deadlines and/or tes-
timony periods. 

[48 FR 23138, May 23, 1983; 48 FR 27226, June 
14, 1983, as amended at 54 FR 34899, Aug. 22, 
1989; 63 FR 48099, Sept. 9, 1998; 68 FR 55767, 
Sept. 26, 2003; 72 FR 42262, Aug. 1, 2007] 

§ 2.122 Matters in evidence. 
(a) Rules of evidence. The rules of evi-

dence for proceedings before the Trade-
mark Trial and Appeal Board are the 
Federal Rules of Evidence, the relevant 
provisions of the Federal Rules of Civil 
Procedure, the relevant provisions of 
Title 28 of the United States Code, and 
the provisions of this part of title 37 of 
the Code of Federal Regulations. 

(b) Application files. (1) The file of 
each application or registration speci-
fied in a notice of interference, of each 
application or registration specified in 
the notice of a concurrent use registra-
tion proceeding, of the application 
against which a notice of opposition is 
filed, or of each registration against 
which a petition or counterclaim for 
cancellation is filed forms part of the 
record of the proceeding without any 
action by the parties and reference 
may be made to the file for any rel-
evant and competent purpose. 

(2) The allegation in an application 
for registration, or in a registration, of 
a date of use is not evidence on behalf 
of the applicant or registrant; a date of 
use of a mark must be established by 
competent evidence. Specimens in the 
file of an application for registration, 
or in the file of a registration, are not 
evidence on behalf of the applicant or 
registrant unless identified and intro-
duced in evidence as exhibits during 
the period for the taking of testimony. 

(c) Exhibits to pleadings. Except as 
provided in paragraph (d)(1) of this sec-
tion, an exhibit attached to a pleading 
is not evidence on behalf of the party 
to whose pleading the exhibit is at-
tached unless identified and introduced 
in evidence as an exhibit during the pe-
riod for the taking of testimony. 

(d) Registrations. (1) A registration of 
the opposer or petitioner pleaded in an 
opposition or petition to cancel will be 
received in evidence and made part of 
the record if the opposition or petition 
is accompanied by an original or photo-
copy of the registration prepared and 
issued by the United States Patent and 

Trademark Office showing both the 
current status of and current title to 
the registration, or by a current print-
out of information from the electronic 
database records of the USPTO show-
ing the current status and title of the 
registration. For the cost of a copy of 
a registration showing status and title, 
see § 2.6(b)(4). 

(2) A registration owned by any party 
to a proceeding may be made of record 
in the proceeding by that party by ap-
propriate identification and introduc-
tion during the taking of testimony or 
by filing a notice of reliance, which 
shall be accompanied by a copy (origi-
nal or photocopy) of the registration 
prepared and issued by the Patent and 
Trademark Office showing both the 
current status of and current title to 
the registration. The notice of reliance 
shall be filed during the testimony pe-
riod of the party that files the notice. 

(e) Printed publications and official 
records. Printed publications, such as 
books and periodicals, available to the 
general public in libraries or of general 
circulation among members of the pub-
lic or that segment of the public which 
is relevant under an issue in a pro-
ceeding, and official records, if the pub-
lication of official record is competent 
evidence and relevant to an issue, may 
be introduced in evidence by filing a 
notice of reliance on the material 
being offered. The notice shall specify 
the printed publication (including in-
formation sufficient to identify the 
source and the date of the publication) 
or the official record and the pages to 
be read; indicate generally the rel-
evance of the material being offered; 
and be accompanied by the official 
record or a copy thereof whose authen-
ticity is established under the Federal 
Rules of Evidence, or by the printed 
publication or a copy of the relevant 
portion thereof. A copy of an official 
record of the Patent and Trademark 
Office need not be certified to be of-
fered in evidence. The notice of reli-
ance shall be filed during the testi-
mony period of the party that files the 
notice. 

(f) Testimony from other proceedings. 
By order of the Trademark Trial and 
Appeal Board, on motion, testimony 
taken in another proceeding, or testi-
mony taken in a suit or action in a 
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